
Minutes of the meeting of Moulton Parish Council held at Moulton School on Monday 6th February 2017 at 6.30 pm.

	Present   Cllrs:-
	W Rampling  Chairman                        
Ed Chambers
	D Clarke
Julie Bonner

	
	D James

M Price
	Rachel Webb


	
	
	

	
	
	


APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE –   Cllrs P Collin and R Wallwork (excused for personal reasons).  District Councillor Roger Dicker
ALSO PRESENT – the Clerk, and 2 parishioners, County Cllr Robin Millar.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST - Cllr D James (access Village Green) 
VILLAGE GREEN vehicular access
The Chairman reported that the Council had asked for advice on this complicated issue from the CEO & Deputy CEO of SALC.  In addition, the Council had instructed Ashtons (firm of solicitors based in Bury St Edmunds previously employed), and their Consultant, a lawyer in local government for 33 years and who had dealt with commons/village green matters, and had also sought advice from the Head of Legal Services at the National Association of Local Councils.

During this period of consultation the Parish Council’s attention has been drawn to 45 pages of legal topic notes on Byelaws, Easements, and statutes relating to Village Greens and Common Land and had also been directed to GOV/UK briefings on access to common land and details of the 1857 Inclosure Act and 1876 Commons Act relating to repairs to tracks. In addition, the Council has consulted the Land Registry. The professional advisors seemed reluctant to make any recommendations and all responses had been guarded, and had contained caveats such as ‘refer to Legal Topic Notes’ or ‘unable to take a view’ on what may or may not be permitted in a byelaw to regularize maintenance contributions, and the ‘need to obtain clarity as to the extent of the land in the ownership of the Parish Council’.

The Chairman and Clerk had attempted to summarise the information contained in the mass of documentation, and this had been circulated to councillors and the residents of properties adjoining the village green and access tracks.
The Parish Council had decided on 9th January to dispense with the services of Ashtons, as neither Chloe Bird or their consultant had seemed able to give any positive recommendation on the situation regarding the village greens and access, and all their advice had been couched with reservations such as ‘trying to sort something out’ and ‘this is not an easy or cheap exercise’.  A bill for work to date was raised for £1000 plus VAT.  The Chairman advised Ashtons that he considered this excessive, and the fee had been reduced to £500 to cover expenses incurred to date, and this was presented at the meeting for payment on 6th February.

The Chairman advised that on the basis of all the information the Council had received he was of the view that 
1.  The 1895 Byelaw may be dated, but it did give the necessary authorisation for owners to gain vehicle access to their properties bordering the Green.

2.  This whole exercise resulted from a query regarding this, which he believed had satisfactorily resolved.

3.  If a property owner was not comfortable to rely solely on the 1895 byelaw, it was up to that individual to claim that a prescriptive easement existed, or alternatively there was the option for owners to take out defective title insurance if they so wished.

4.  As a result of these investigations the Parish Council needed to get confirmation of the extent of land in the Council’s ownership on the village green with the Land Registry.

5.  Once the Council had a clear title of the registered land on the Village Green, it would be possible to supply the adjoining land owners with a copy of the updated Land Registry map, showing the precise location of the cart track around the Green over which they had permission to pass to access their properties.

6.  The Parish Council would at the same time try to find out whether the track which continued at the end of the village green along the river bank with access to 2,4, 6-8, 10 and The Garage, Brookside, was owned by the Parish Council or by the owners of the cottages which abut this access.   

The Chairman suggested that councillors would need to take a decision on whether they wished to update the 1895 Byelaw, or as it had served its purpose for over 100 years, perhaps it did not require amending. It was resolved and unanimously agreed that the existing 1895 Byelaw should remain in force and did not need to be updated at the present time. 

The Chairman advised that the Parish Council relied on the goodwill of the residents who had right of access, to make a contribution, on demand, towards the upkeep of the tracks around the Green. A decision needed to be taken on whether clarification was needed regarding this shared responsibility, and it was agreed that this would be considered again once updated land registry maps had been obtained showing the Parish Council’s title to the land and the tracks around the Green.
COMMUNITY & CONSTABULARY SPEED WATCH

The Chairman advised that he and Cllr Mark Price had met representatives from Gazeley Parish Council and they had handed over the shared VAS unit for the month of February.  
Cllr Julie Bonner asked whether it would be possible for a unit to be located on the B1506 near the entrance to Jeddah Way, and the Chairman undertook to raise this with the Chairman of Kentford Parish Council.  
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 9/1/2017 had been circulated to all members, and it was unanimously agreed that these should be signed as a correct record by the Chairman.

MATTERS ARISING  - to be covered in the minutes of the meeting 
COUNTY COUNCIL MATTERS 
The Chairman welcomed Cllr Robin Millar.
He advised that he would be holding a meeting with the Portfolio Holder to consider Broadband issues, and any issues should be passed to him as soon as possible.
Currently the District Council was drafting a response on the East Cambs Local Plan, as there were concerns regarding the impact, particularly on Kentford and Red Lodge regarding the development proposals for Kennett.
HIGHWAY MATTERS
The Chairman and Clerk had met with County Councillor Robin Millar in January to discuss outstanding concerns.  Cllr Millar was meeting Guy Smith, the Assistant West Area Highways Manager and he undertook to raise with him:-
The road markings on the Newmarket Road junction were already wearing out, and there was also a loose kerb stone – opposite the Post Box outside the PO Stores.

The installation of NO PARKING or KEEP CLEAR road markings across the entrances (but painted on the public highway) at Mayes Meadow and Park Close to deter parking, and to allow a better flow of traffic passing the parked cars outside the PO Stores.
The roadside bank was being eroded at the bottom of Church Road by the Ford, due to the refuse lorry turning here – it was suggested that some form of kerbing/posts needed to be installed to prevent further erosion.
School Footpath – a date for this work was still awaited – hopefully during the Easter break.  S106 funding totalling £25,000 will be used for this scheme.

The £10,000 S106 improvement transport funding had been earmarked for works in the village and Cllr Millar suggested that the Council now had to decide what projects should be considered for funding.  Schemes included:-
Bus shelter on Dalham Road by entrance to St Peters Avenue.

Bus shelter on B1506 opposite the entrance to Farriers Grange/Jeddah Way.

Dropped kerb on both sides of the Newmarket Road by the bus shelter.

Double yellow lines by the Care Home around the bend on Jeddah Way (as an alternative to speed enforcement measures currently the subject of a draft unilateral undertaking for a speed bump/pedestrian crossing)

Proposed safe walking route from Moulton School to Kentford – Cllr Millar had obtained a route plan of the B1085.  The Chairman and Clerk undertook to follow up plans for a joint initiative for a walkable route with the Chairman of Kentford Parish Council.
Parish & Town Forum – a new date had been fixed for Thursday 16th February 7pm at Freckenham Village Hall.
DISTRICT COUNCIL – the Clerk reported that Roger Dicker, the District Council representative, was currently unwell, and he was wished a speedy recovery.
FARRIERS GRANGE
Cllr Dicker had previously advised the Clerk that he had attended meetings with officers to discuss the outstanding landscaping issues including footpaths, cycle tracks etc in an effort to obtain a clear understanding of what had been agreed.  It was unfortunate as various officers in different departments seemed to be dealing with certain aspects of the development but there was no clear overall plan.

Although currently away from the office he had telephoned the Clerk to update her for the meeting and advised that he understood that:-
The County Council was only prepared to adopt the section of the concrete road from the B1085 to the newly constructed pathway/cycle track on the Matthews Homes development.  This would be lit.  The remaining section of the concrete road would be unlit and would have to be adopted by the District Council.  This would not create the promised walkable and lit route/cycleway from Jeddah Way to the B1085 to access public transport and the PO Stores.

The District Council would install some form of track (surface still to be agreed?) adjacent to the Care Home fence, through the woodland – but this would not be a cycle way and would be unlit.  This was contrary to the expectation of residents.

The bark chippings, with wooden surround, footway from Anvil Way to the top of the concrete road, which had been grassed over, without consultation with the Parish/District Council representatives or residents, would not be re-instated.  There would be no proper surface for pedestrians, wheelchairs or buggies.  Officers at Forest Heath and the County Council were using tree roots as an excuse for not re-instating this path.

No progress had been made regarding the adoption of the land adjacent to Jeddah Way, neither had any action been taken to secure a cut through from Lambert Grove.
In the absence of Cllr Dicker, and as most of these issues involved decisions taken by County Council officers, Cllr Millar undertook to follow up these matters.  Yet again it demonstrated that officers were taking important decisions without reference to the elected members who represented the residents and Parish Council.
  

Village Hall Site – Farriers Grange DC/16/1726/OUT

Cllr Roger Dicker had advised that a draft unilateral undertaking for traffic calming had been submitted and the plan would need to be agreed with the County Council, and problems were likely to arise due the overall cost.  It was pointed out by the Chairman that it was unfortunate that the Minutes of the December Planning Committee meeting, which he had attended, did not correctly record the views of the elected members that consent for 4 dwellings was subject to the provision of traffic calming on Jeddah Way.
The proposals for traffic calming were in the hands of the County Council who would need to adopt the scheme, and it was feared that obstacles would prevent this proceeding with any urgency as the County Council were of the view that traffic calming was unnecessary and the bend in the road was sufficient to slow down traffic.
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW 
The Chairman advised that he had received an email from Malcolm Baker, the Chairman of Kentford Parish Council advising that Kentford would be raising with the District Council concerns that Kentford village was split between 2 parishes.  Kentford councillors believed that there was a natural identity which united their villagers and parish boundaries should ideally reflect this. However, it was felt that the views of the people who lived in Lambert Grove and Farriers Grange mattered, and it was their decision that would drive any future changes.
Moulton councillors discussed the location of the parish boundary at Moulton End.  They were of the view that if residents of properties along the B1085 Moulton Road, from Woodlands Place, and including Kennett Park Close to the Bell at Kennett road junction and along the B1506 to include the new developments at Farriers Grange and Lambert Grove were happy to a proposal put by Kentford Parish Council, Moulton would not object to the adjustment to the parish boundary to reflect these new developments at Moulton End.  Due to the historic ties of the rural areas behind these new developments and the land which adjoins the B1506 down to the Boys Grave cross road with School Road, councillors felt that the parish boundary of Moulton should remain here, and villagers on the outskirts of Moulton village on the B1085 (Seyham House, Lanwades Stud and Lanwades) had previously indicated that they felt the parish boundary should not be changed.
 
PLANNING MATTERS - plans for an application to fell 2 beech trees at 19 Anvil Way and a single storey front, side and rear extension at 19 Benefield Road had been circulated and were available for scrutiny at the meeting.
	It was resolved that the Council members wished to support the felling of the diseased trees at Anvil Way, subject to replanting with new young trees of a suitable size and specie to suit the location.  Councillors were surprised that an application had been submitted for plans to significantly increase the size of the property at Benefield Road, as this was owned by a Housing Association rather than an owner/occupier.  However the proposals seemed acceptable in terms of size, design and location. 

	


VILLAGE MAINTENANCE
Tree Planting Scheme

The Chairman advised that the felling of the trees had been carried out as quoted by Garry Brown and the Clerk was instructed to pay his invoice on receipt, for £800 plus VAT.  He would be able to carry out additional works to the tree belt once a village working party had cleared the overgrowth and invasive ivy.
The Chairman confirmed that he hoped to purchase the replacement trees for the playing field later in the week – as per the decision taken at the November meeting (Page 1080 Minute Book).
Play Equipment  
The Chairman proposed that consideration should be given to an upgrade – in particular the Wicksteed see saw was out of date and damaged in parts and the exposed metal was worn and rusted.  In the past working parties had repainted this, however he suggested that the Council should perhaps invest in a new piece of equipment.  Cllr Price and the Clerk had met a representative from Kompan (the suppliers had undertaken the previous upgrade in 2012) and he had proposed a Multi Seesaw with one back support, which could be used by a number of children of various ages.  The cost was approximately £4,000 for the supply and installation which would be onto the existing area of safety tiles, with the use of a wetpour kit to refix and infill into the void following the removal of the old seesaw.
The Clerk had also obtained an estimate of approximately £3,000 from Wicksteed for a replacement traditional non-bump see saw – similar to the existing one. 
The Clerk suggested that current working reserves would enable the seesaw to be replaced from the anticipated healthy balance at the 31st March, and the provisional sum of £2,000 which had been included in the 2017/18 budget towards the cost of the upgrade of one piece of equipment.
In addition the County Cllr would be approached with a request for a grant towards the cost from his locality budget.
In the long term, Cllr Price recommended that consideration should be given to the installation of a zip wire cableway.  Local children had shown a preference for this, should the Council be minded to upgrade the existing play area, and it was viewed that the site behind the goal posts and the boundary with the village green would be a suitable location.
The Clerk had made initial enquiries with both Wicksteed and Kompan and an estimated price for supply and installation would be between £8,500 to £10,500.

It was resolved that this capital expenditure would need to be partly financed by grant aid, and would need to be seen to be subject to competitive tendering and future planning.

Packhorse Bridge   
English Heritage had advised that the pointing of the walls had been completed but replacing the failed bitumen fillet was very weather dependant.  The contractors had visited the site on several occasions and were monitoring the conditions, and would carry out the work as soon as conditions allow.
Councillors asked the Clerk to contact the Facilities Manager at English Heritage to advise him that it was certainly not the case that all the repointing had been completed as per the specification.
Village Spring Clean – Sat 25th March – councillors were asked to attend at 9am to plan a work schedule for a 10 o’clock start for volunteers.  It was agreed that, as in previous years, the cost of refreshments would be shared with the Village Hall committee.
The Clerk advised that she had placed a re-order for a further supply of poop scoop bags at a cost of £83.88 and she was authorised to pay on receipt.
Packhorse Fencing was asked to take action to control the moles on the playing field which were currently a hazard due to the large number of mole hills and holes on the playing surface.
BT Phone Box – the Clerk was still awaiting information concerning the hand over of the BT box.  The Chairman had decided that he would see whether BT would be prepared to transfer a telephone line to the village hall, as the current line to the BT box would no longer be available as a community facility.
FINANCIAL MATTERS

Payment of Accounts - the Council confirmed and authorised the payment of the accounts presented at the meeting, as per the full list detailing payments for the 2016/2017 financial year, attached to the minute book.
Grant Aid – CPRE annual subscription was authorised on receipt of the invoice, and a payment of £25 to St Edmundsbury Newstalk - a weekly audio news service and a bi-monthly magazine to the blind and partially sighted in the locality.

Internal Audit of Accounts  – the Clerk reported that Mr David Unwin had completed the review and internal audit of the Council’s books and records for the current financial year.  He had written to the Chairman advising that the records continue to be maintained to a high standard and he was satisfied that the appropriate controls and systems were in place to enable the Council to discharge its financial obligations in an acceptable manner.

SUFFOLK ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS – details of a Planning Conference to be held on Thursday 2nd March in Mildenhall had been circulated.  District and County Council members would be in attendance and the Chairman urged councillors to attend (cost of course subsequently found to be £75 per delegate).
The next meeting of the Council were fixed for Monday 13th March 2017 (subsequently changed to 16/3/2017) at 6.30 at the School.  The Annual Parish Meeting was fixed for Monday 24th April at the Village Hall.

There being no other business the meeting closed 8.15pm.
Signed      Bill Rampling                                   Date   16/3/2017
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